#### COMMENTARY

## Serbia and the War in Ukraine

#### **SABRINA P. RAMET\* and ALEKSANDER ZDRAVKOVSKI\*\***

\* Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Norway ORCID No: 0000-0003-2843-3898

> \*\* Independent Researcher, Poland ORCID No: 0000-0001-7220-2793

**ABSTRACT** The war in Ukraine has created a situation in which the Republic of Serbia may see an opportunity to take up some unfinished business; for this purpose, Serbia has recently been purchasing armaments from Russia and China and has sought also to purchase 12 fighter jets from France. The Serbian government does not recognize the sovereignty of Kosovo and regards the land controlled by Prishtina as rightfully Serbian, while the Republika Srpska (the Serb part of Bosnia-Herzegovina) has sought for years to secede from union with the Federation of Bosnia-Herzegovina and to unite with Serbia. The weapons may figure as a way to pressure and intimidate the Albanians of Kosovo to return to the negotiating table and to present the Bosnian government in Sarajevo with a fait accompli.

Keywords: Serbia, Kosovo, Republika Srpska, Ukraine, Russia, Weapons

**Insight Turkey 2022** Vol. 24 / No. 3 / pp. 53-65

ussia's war against Ukraine has had political and strategic repercussions in the Western Balkans, creating a context in which Serbian dreams of expansion have been revived, albeit in a less ambitious form than were pursued by President Slobodan Milošević in the initial phase of the 1991-1995 War of Yugoslav Succession. Among the effects of the war in Ukraine is a pervasive sense that many things have become possible and, in particular, Belgrade's earlier program to annex Bosnia-Herzegovina and to re-establish its hegemony in Kosovo seems now to be revived, though conversations in Belgrade and Banja Luka (the latter, the capital of the Serb-controlled part of Bosnian-Herzegovina known as the Republika Srpska or RS) revolve around fantasies of conjoining only the RS, rather than all of Bosnia-Herzegovina (as Milošević attempted in the first years of the 1990s),<sup>1</sup> with Serbia. In Kosovo, Prime Minister Albin Kurti has expressed concern that there is a grave risk of armed conflict with Serbia.<sup>2</sup> NATO Councils take this risk seriously and, already in March, declared that the alliance was "ready to intervene if stability would be endangered."3 NATO Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg reiterated this pledge in mid-August 2022, noting that NATO already had more than 3,700 peacekeeping troops in Kosovo and was prepared, if necessary, to "move forces, deploy them where needed and increase our presence."4

Serbian President Aleksandar Vučić and Russian President Vladimir Putin have something important in common: they are both unreconciled to the loss of territory in the past. Putin, for his part, has said that the break-up of the Soviet Union was the greatest tragedy of the twentieth century and his war in Ukraine reflects his desire to restore at least part of the Western borders of the empire once ruled by Moscow. This is, in fact, the fourth time Putin has gone to war to change the status quo on Russia's Western border. The first time was in 2008 when he went to war against Georgia and wrested South Ossetia and Abkhazia from Georgian control, setting them up as nominally independent satellites. This was followed by Russia's annexation of Crimea in February 2014 and later by the Russian establishment of the breakaway Donetsk Republic in Eastern Ukraine in April 2014. Politicians in the Baltic States (perhaps especially Estonia) worry that Putin might ideally like to invade their countries too, in spite of their being members of NATO. Finland's sudden rush to get into NATO reflects a suspicion in Helsinki that just maybe Putin might like to restore Russian control in their country, as Finland was part of tsarist Russia from 1809 to 1917. Putin sees his historical role as restoring the greatness of Russia and he has shown that he is prepared to accept high costs in the pursuit of this goal.

From Vučić's point of view, the loss of Kosovo was clearly the greatest tragedy in modern Serbian history, even though the population was more than 70 percent Albanian by 1971 and more than 80 percent Al-

banian by 1991. Today, the population of Kosovo is more than 90 percent Albanian. But, since at least the 19th century and even more so since the myth-making of the World War Two-era pro-Axis regime of Milan Nedić,5 Kosovo has been seen by most Serbs as the historic cradle of Serbia. They remember that it was part of the 14th century empire of Tsar Dušan Uroš IV the Mighty and that it was in Kosovo that, on June 28, 1389, a Christian army led by Serbian Prince Lazar Hrebeljanović met an Ottoman Army led by Sultan Murad I on the field of battle. Lazar and Murad both lost their lives that day and, following the battle, Serbia became an Ottoman vassal until finally losing its statehood altogether in 1459. It is sometimes thought that most adult Serbs believe that the Battle of Kosovo was a significant event for Serbia (especially after the dramatic open-air commemoration of the battle on its 600<sup>th</sup> anniversary, at the site where it was fought) and some Serbs view Lazar as a Christian martyr.

It is extremely unlikely that the medieval kingdom and the battle of 1389 loom large in Vučić's thinking. But it is clear enough that he does not accept the shrinkage of what he still considers the legitimate borders of Serbia. Just as Putin wants to restore the greatness of Russia, Vučić wants to restore Serbia's effective pre-1999 borders, when Kosovo was still under Serbian control. Then there is the lost war of 1991-1995. The now deceased Serbian President Slobodan Milošević launched hostilities first Politicians in the Baltic States worry that Putin might ideally like to invade their countries too, in spite of their being members of NATO

against Croatia and later against Bosnia-Herzegovina with the idea that the territory of the short-lived Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (1992-2003), consisting of Serbia with the provinces of Vojvodina and Kosovo plus Montenegro, would be enlarged. Instead, Milošević failed to gain any territory through that war; in addition, his successors had to witness the declarations of independence first by Montenegro in 2006 (two months after Milošević's death in March 2006) and then, following multilateral coordination with the key Western states, by Kosovo in February 2008. For Vučić the loss of Kosovo is simply unacceptable, which is why Serbia has refused to recognize the country's independence. He gave the game away in March when he said, "Regardless of all pressures and blackmail, no matter what anyone thinks, Serbia will preserve its territorial integrity."6 Given that the Serbian President does not recognize the independence of Kosovo, it follows that the territorial integrity he wants to 'preserve' includes Kosovo. It is worth noting, however, that Vučić's policy vis-àvis Kosovo has evolved over time, at least to some extent. Thus, in 2018, he proposed an exchange of territories between Serbia and Kosovo,

Serbia does not support Russia's violent attempt to carve up Ukraine or annex it together, at least not openly, but Belgrade continues to try to play to both antagonistic audiences

> under which Belgrade would have ceded parts of the Preševo Valley to Kosovo, in exchange for which Prishtina would have ceded the northern part of Kosovo to Serbia.7 This gambit raised many eyebrows in the region and, to a certain extent, provoked some tremors of instability in the Western Balkans, as Macedonia (which had not yet changed its name) and Montenegro feared that there might be a domino effect, impacting their territories. The only influential Kosovar politician to express some interest in the idea was Hashim Thaci, at that time President of Kosovo (Thaçi was later forced to resign his office, due to allegations of war crimes; this contributed to the failure of the plan for an exchange of territories).

> Then there is the legacy of the Dayton Peace Accords of November 1995, which divided Bosnia-Herzegovina into a Federation run by Bosniaks and Croats and the Republika Srpska run by Serbs. The dominant figure in the RS for the past three decades has been Milorad Dodik, currently the Serb member of the state presidency

of Bosnia-Herzegovina. Dodik has kept Bosnia-Herzegovina in a state of uncertainty for most of these years by repeatedly threatening to pull the RS out of Bosnia-Herzegovina -a move which cannot be justified by any appeal to constitutional or legal arguments. Although Dodik speaks of wanting to establish the RS as an independent state, it is more likely that he wants to see it conjoined with the Republic of Serbia; indeed, in an interview with the Belgrade daily newspaper Večernje Novosti in January 2022, Dodik promised that the Republika Srpska would, in due course, be linked with Serbia on a federal or confederal basis.8 More recently, Dodik declared, at an event to mark the anniversary of the expulsion of 150,000 Serbs from the Croatian Krajina,9 that there is only one Serbian nation and that the 21st century would witness the unification of Serb lands.<sup>10</sup> If he and Vučić could succeed in this, then Serbia would no longer be seen to have lost the war of 1992-1995 but, on the contrary, would have to be counted as having won it –even if only after the passage of over three decades. Moreover, if Vučić can manage to restore Serbian control of Kosovo, then he would be, at least in his own eyes, the "restorer" of Serbian land.

It is against this background that one must understand Vučić's ostensible positioning of Serbia between Russia and the West. The Serbian President projects an image of wanting to have good relations with all relevant powers –the U.S., NATO, Russia, and China being the most prominent–

that he values Serbian neutrality and sovereignty and that his government is serious about its accession negotiations for entry into the European Union. But Putin can offer Vučić two important things that he cannot get from the West: continued supplies of Russian gas tangibly below market price and support for Serbia's irredentism vis-à-vis Kosovo and the RS. These are, in turn, the main reasons that he has refused to impose sanctions on Russia in spite of Putin's war of aggression in Ukraine. Vučić is, at this point, clearly closer to Moscow than to the West. This has also been the case with many other politicians, such as Ivica Dačić, leader of the Socialist Party of Serbia and Prime Minister of Serbia from July 2012 to April 2014 and again from the end of May to the end of June 2017. Dačić has echoed Vučić by rejecting sanctions on Russia while expressing the desire to see Serbia join the EU. Serbia does not support Russia's violent attempt to carve up Ukraine or annex it together, at least not openly, but Belgrade continues to try to play to both antagonistic audiences.

### **Challenging Established Borders**

At the time the Soviet Union fell apart, Ukraine was in possession of the world's third largest nuclear arsenal –behind only the U.S. and Russia. It possessed 1,900 strategic nuclear warheads, more than what was in the arsenals of China, the United Kingdom, and France combined.<sup>11</sup> As of 1994, Ukraine had a stockpile of 176 Intercontinental Ballistic Missiles (ICBMs,) armed with 1,240 nuclear warheads, and 592 nuclear warheads on bombers, among other armaments.<sup>12</sup> At that point, U.S. President Clinton entered the picture, negotiating a deal under which Ukraine turned over its nuclear weapons to Russia for destruction, in exchange for clear and binding guarantees that Russia would respect Ukraine's independence and territorial integrity. The agreement was signed by Russian President Boris Yeltsin, British Prime Minister John Major, Ukrainian President Leonid Kuchma, and U.S. President Bill Clinton. This agreement, known formally as the Budapest Memorandum, provided that representatives of the four signatory powers would meet if any of them felt that there had been a violation of the commitments undertaken.

The Budapest Memorandum survived for 20 years. But in February 2014, Russian troops entered Crimea and, the following month, Russia declared the annexation of the peninsula. The Ukrainian government then informed the other signatory powers that it wished to convene a meeting, and on March 5, 2014, U.S. Secretary of State John Kerry, British Foreign Minister William Hague, and Acting Ukrainian Foreign Minister Andriy Deshchitsya came to Paris to meet. Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov was already in Paris at the time but refused to join the meeting, arguing that the Budapest Memorandum had been signed with Kuchma and not with the current Ukrainian government and was therefore no longer valid. This strange argument



Russian Ambassador in Belgrade Aleksandr Botsan-Kharchenko (R) meets Serbian President Vučić (L) in Belgrade, Serbia on June 6, 2022. MILOS MISKOV / AA

is probably unprecedented in the history of diplomacy and, with that, Moscow signaled its unilateral withdrawal from the agreement, thus abrogating its commitment to respect Ukraine's territorial integrity. The following month, pro-Russian separatists in Donetsk declared the Donetsk People's Republic and, with Russian backing, succeeded in wresting away part of Eastern Ukraine from Kyiv's control. With this, a de facto state of war existed between Russia and Ukraine, although the West failed to come up with any effective response. Serbia was one of 25 states in the UN General Assembly that declined to support a UN Resolution condemning Russia's annexation of Crimea.

Meanwhile, Dodik, at that time President of the RS, was keeping Bosnia-Herzegovina (hereafter Bosnia) on edge by repeatedly threatening to hold a referendum on the secession of the RS, even though any such referendum would be contrary to the Dayton Peace Accords and the country's constitution. Dodik was clearly playing hardball. Thus, in December 2017, he pledged to do his best to keep Bosnia out of NATO, justifying this by citing the RS's (illegal) declaration of military neutrality two months prior.<sup>13</sup> Then, on October 8, 2021, Dodik stated that the RS would be withdrawing its representatives from the joint military, the highest judicial body, and the joint tax authority, as a preliminary step to establishing its own corresponding institutions. In response, Serbian President Vučić invited Dodik to Belgrade to suggest that he calm down.<sup>14</sup> Although both Vučić and Dodik might like to see the RS attached to Serbia, Vučić judged that the time was not ripe for any unilateral action on this front. Indeed,

on June 6, 2022, Dodik announced that plans for the RS to secede from Bosnia-Herzegovina were being postponed as a result of the war in Ukraine.<sup>15</sup> This may be a ruse since, contrary to what Dodik claimed, the war in Ukraine has opened a unique opportunity for Dodik to realize his separatist ambitions. In this connection, it is worth noting that, according to Deutsche Welle, "Dodik has received tacit support from Serbia and Russia for his efforts to splinter the fragile Bosnia state."16

Serbia had been purchasing natural gas from Russia at \$270 per 1,000 cubic meters and, in November 2021, the two sides agreed to extend the contract for that price by six months. This price is tangibly below the world market price and is one reason for Vučić's favorable view of Putin, Russia's continued support for the Serbian government's refusal to recognize Kosovo's independence was (and is) a second important reason. In May 2022, upon the expiration of the sixmonth extension of the Russian-Serbian gas deal, the two sides signed a new agreement on the sale of natural gas to Serbia at an "extremely favorable" price, in Vučić's words.<sup>17</sup>

# Serbia's Response to Russia's Invasion

In early February, as Russia mobilized an estimated 100,000 troops along the border with Ukraine, the Serbian media displayed an ever-greater pro-Russian orientation, among other things accusing 'the Ukraine has been as pro-Serbian as Russia during the past three decades. Meanwhile, the EU continued to pressure Serbia to abandon its posture of neutrality and join other European states in imposing sanctions on Russia

West' of having provoked the crisis.18 Journalists who expressed critical opinions about Russia's aggression and atrocities have been threatened. Then, on February 24, 2022, Russian tanks and troops invaded Ukraine, supported by missile bombardments of Ukraine's cities. Vučić, in line with his nominal policy of remaining equidistant between the West (the EU and NATO) and Moscow, supported a UN resolution on March 2, 2022, condemning Russia's invasion of Ukraine and, on April 7, joined other states in the UN General Assembly in voting to suspend Russia from the UN Human Rights Council, while refusing to join the U.S. and EU countries in imposing sanctions on Russia. On February 25, 2022, the day after the start of the invasion. Serbian President Vučić declared Serbia's support for Ukraine's territorial integrity, noting that "the Republic of Serbia considers it very wrong to violate the territorial integrity of any country, including Ukraine."19 But, in the same breath, Vučić expressed appreciation of Russia's refusal to impose sanctions

### Serbia's state of crisis is almost entirely due to its unhealthy interest in lands under the jurisdiction of other governments

on the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia (Serbia and Montenegro) during the War of Yugoslav Succession (1991-1995), when Western states imposed economic sanctions on the Republic. He also underlined the importance he attached to the Kremlin's support where Kosovo's independence is concerned. Russia, Vučić said, was "the only [major] country that did not impose sanctions against us in the 1990s...[The Russians] also supported our territorial integrity in the United Nations. We must not forget that."20 While Vučić was correct, of course, in acknowledging that Russia had not imposed sanctions on Belgrade during the turbulent 1990s, it is rather curious that the Serbian president failed to mention that Ukraine too refrained from imposing sanctions on the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia during the War of Yugoslav Succession and has also held back from recognizing Kosovo's independence. In fact, in 1999, there were public demonstrations in Ukraine in support of Serbia. In a word, Ukraine has been as pro-Serbian as Russia during the past three decades. Meanwhile, the EU continued to pressure Serbia to abandon its posture of neutrality and join other European states in imposing sanctions on Russia. But

there have also been subtle signs of corresponding pressure from the Kremlin, with Russia's ambassador to Belgrade, Aleksandr Botsan-Kharchenko, suggesting in early August that Russia would be interested in opening a military base in Serbia.<sup>21</sup> Botsan-Kharchenko's statement could not go unchallenged and Vučić quickly responded that Serbia "does not need anyone's military bases... [and] will take care of itself."<sup>22</sup>

Public opinion in Serbia, predictably, has been divided over the war in Ukraine. Thus, according to a Demostat poll reported in March, 50 percent of Serbs want their country to remain neutral and not impose sanctions on Russia, 21 percent think that Serbia should take Russia's side in the conflict, 13 percent say that Serbia should side with the EU and Ukraine and impose sanctions on Russia, and 16 percent declined to answer.<sup>23</sup> A different survey, conducted by the polling agency Valicon, found that most Serbs blamed either NATO or the U.S. for the war in Ukraine.<sup>24</sup> Curiously, according to Ann Smith, some older Serbs are convinced that Putin will always support Serbia and never recognize Kosovo because, in their view, he feels a great affection for Serbs; they do not think that Putin might be pursuing his own or Russia's interests.<sup>25</sup> There have been both pro-Russian and pro-Ukrainian demonstrations on the streets of Belgrade and Novi Sad. To take one example, on the evening of March 4, several thousand Serbs assembled at a monument of Russia's Tsar Nicholas II (1868-1918) and then

walked to the Russian embassy in a show of support, singing and carrying a large poster of Putin.<sup>26</sup> On the other side of the political divide, an informal group calling itself "Russians, Ukrainians, Belarusians, and Serbs together against the war" sent the government a manifesto criticizing those Serbs who were supporting Russian aggression in Ukraine. The same informal group organized a peaceful meeting in Novi Sad under the slogan "Say yes to peace and no to war."<sup>27</sup> The anti-war group Women in Black, which opposed Milošević's policies in the early 1990s, has also organized several protests, expressing support for Ukraine.<sup>28</sup>

### The Serbian Arms Build-Up

It was precisely now, with war raging in Ukraine, that Serbia imported arms from China (according to news reports, HQ-22 surface-to-air missiles), following on the country's purchase from Russia of anti-tank Kornet guided missiles. Vučić also stated on April 11 that Serbia hoped to buy 12 Rafale fighter jets from France's Dassault Aviation company. That same month, Vučić contacted Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan to seek to obtain Turkish Bayraktar TB2 military drones.<sup>29</sup> Vučić also noted that his government was hoping to purchase 12 used Western aircraft from an unnamed country.

It is well understood in the region that the timing of these purchases is not accidental and that the war in Ukraine might create an opportunity

for Serbia to undertake certain initiatives. The governments of Kosovo and Montenegro have admitted to concern about the Serbian arms purchases and have criticized the Serbian arms build-up while, in early June, Montenegro joined Bulgaria and North Macedonia in refusing to allow overflight rights to a Russian plane that had been scheduled to bring Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov to Belgrade for talks with Serbian officials.<sup>30</sup> Meanwhile, only a few days after Russia's invasion began, the government of Kosovo requested that the U.S. establish a permanent military base in Kosovo and speed up the country's accession to NATO.<sup>31</sup> On March 2, 2022, Kosovo's Prime Minister Albin Kurti announced that he would seek to accelerate the process for EU membership and reiterated his government's interest in joining NATO as soon as practical. Kurti also stated explicitly that, under the prevailing circumstances, Belgrade might feel encouraged to do its best to promote instability in Kosovo.<sup>32</sup> On April 26, 2022, Kosovo's Foreign Minister, Donika Gervalla, confirmed that her country planned to apply for EU membership before the end of the year.33 After Kosovo applied on May 12 for membership in the Council of Europe, Serbian officials attacked the Kosovar government and claimed that the application violated UN Security Council Resolution 1244, forgetting that, among its provisions, the Resolution authorized UN officials to help to determine Kosovo's final status. The Montenegrin government's reaction to the Serbian military build-up has Politicians with visions of the future they want to build must be judged by the contents of their visions. Politicians fixated on losses in the past, if they have power, are dangerous

> shown less sign of alarm than that of the government of Kosovo. Montenegro's membership in NATO (since 2017) may provide at least part of the explanation for this.

There is, as ever, a sense of crisis in Serbia.<sup>34</sup> And, in the present context, Serbia's state of crisis is almost entirely due to its unhealthy interest in lands under the jurisdiction of other governments. One can imagine Dodik organizing a referendum on the Republika Srpska's secession from Bosnia-Herzegovina, in violation of Dayton and the constitution, and defiance of declarations by the Office of the High Representative. With Serbs accounting for 81.5 percent of the population of the RS, Bosniaks for 14 percent, and Croats for 2 percent (with 2.5 percent others),<sup>35</sup> a referendum conducted in the RS would likely show overwhelming support for secession. At that point, Vučić could issue a statement of support and invite Bosnian Serb representatives to come to Belgrade to discuss some form of union with Serbia. According to France 24 News, Moscow has given Dodik tacit support for

his project to create a Bosnian Serb army under his command -in effect RS independence.<sup>36</sup> Although Željko Komšić, the Croatian member of the Bosnian state presidency, reported that there was a plan to defend the unity of Bosnia-Herzegovina in the event that Dodik actually took steps to set up his own army,<sup>37</sup> the mere existence of such a plan indicates that, among Bosniaks and Croats of Bosnia-Herzegovina there are fears of an outbreak of a new war in their country. Bosnia-Herzegovina and Kosovo certainly seem to be in the Serbian line of fire; as for Montenegro, Richard Kraemer, a Eurasia Program Fellow at the Foreign Policy Research Institute, has charged that the Vučić government is involved in efforts to stir up trouble not only in Bosnia-Herzegovina but also in this republic.38

The recent Serbian arms build-up is unlikely to be intended for defensive purposes since none of Serbia's neighbors or any other states for that matter present a threat to Serbia. The build-up must therefore be intended to intimidate non-Serbs in Bosnia-Herzegovina to allow the RS to secede and join Serbia and perhaps to exert pressure on Kosovo to reenter negotiations about its political status. And, of course, if intimidation fails to achieve its purpose, then recourse to military action could not be ruled out. The resentments in certain circles in Serbia concerning Bosnia-Herzegovina and Kosovo have been around for a number of years (in the case of Kosovo, in different forms since the late 1960s). The war in Ukraine and

Putin's backing for Vučić and Dodik have served to reactivate these resentments, even at the risk of sparking a new Balkan war.

### Conclusion

Some politicians live for the present only and scarcely think beyond staying in power and maximizing their immediate interests. Other politicians nurture a vision of the future, such as American President Lyndon Baines Johnson (in office, 1963-1969) or longtime Yugoslav President Josip Broz Tito (Prime Minister, 1944-1963; President of Yugoslavia, 1953-1980). Still, other politicians rivet their attention on the past, typically a past to be restored in some fashion whether this involves the restoration of dethroned gods, as attempted by Roman Emperor Julian (331-363), or the reconquest of lost territories, as in the cases of Vladimir Putin and Aleksandar Vučić, Putin, thus, takes his cue from Russian Emperor Peter the Great (1672-1725), without wondering whether an 18th century monarch can serve as a model for a 21st century ruler.39 Vučić does not linger in ruminations about the past or even want to restore the boundaries of Tito's Yugoslavia. But his muse is the nationalist spirit of Greater Serbianism, preserving, even if in a new and less ambitious form, some of the Chetnik ideology of World War Two. Politicians who have no interest bevond the immediate present and their own fortunes are at best useless. Politicians with visions of the future they want to build must be judged by the

contents of their visions. Politicians fixated on losses in the past, if they have power, are dangerous. ■

### **Endnotes**

**1.** Josip Glaurdic, "Inside the Serbian War Machine: The Milošević Telephone Intercepts, 1991-1992," *East European Politics and Societies*, Vol. 23, No. 1 (February 2009), p. 91.

2. Valentina Dimitrievska, "Kosovo's PM Kurti Says Risk of New Conflict with Serbia Is High," *bne IntelliNews* (August 9, 2022), retrieved August 9, 2022, from https://www.intellinews.com/kosovo-s-pmkurti-says-risk-of-new-conflict-with-serbia-ishigh-252901/, p. 1.

**3.** As quoted in "Kosovo, proteste dei serbi: 'Ci negano il voto," *la Repubblica*, (March 25, 2022), retrieved August 11, 2022, from https://www.repubblica.it/esteri/2022/03/25/news/kosovo\_proteste\_dei\_serbi\_ci\_negano\_il\_voto-342817997/ #:~:text=BELGRADO%20%2D%20Sale%20la%20 tensione%20tra,localit%C3%A0%20del%20 sud%20della%20Serbia, p. 2.

**4.** As quoted in "NATO Says It Is Ready to Step Up Forces if Serbia-Kosovo Tensions Escalate," *Voice of America*, (August 17, 2022), retrieved September 3, 2022, from https://www.voanews.com/a/natosays-it-is-ready-to-step-up-forces-if-serbia-kosovo-tensions-escalate-/6705373.html. See also, "NATO Secretary General Meets with Albin Kurti of Kosovo," *NATO*, (August 17, 2022), retrieved September 3, 2022, from https://www.nato.int/ cps/en/natohq/news\_198179.htm#:~:text=Secretary%20General%20Jens%20Stoltenberg%20 met,restraint%20and%20avoid%20unhelpful%20rhetoric%E2%80%9D.

**5.** See, Sabrina P. Ramet and Sladjana Lazić, "The Collaborationist Regime of Milan Nedić," in Sabrina P. Ramet and Ola Listhaug (eds.), *Serbia and the Serbs in World War Two*, (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011).

**6.** As quoted in "Vucic Slams Kosovo's Request for Accelerated NATO Membership," *IntelliNews Pro* (March 1, 2022), retrieved May 2022, from https://pro-intellinews.com/vucic-slams-kosovo-s-request-for-accelerated-nato-membership-236483/?source=kosovo.

**7.** See, Alksander Zdravkovski and Sabrina P. Ramet, "The Proposed Territorial Exchange between Serbia and Kosovo," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 21, No. 2 (Spring 2019), pp. 11-21. 8. "Dodik: Republika Srpska Is a State," *EURACTIV*, (January 10, 2022), retrieved https://dodik-republika-srpska-is-a-state/, p. 2.

**9.** 150,000 is the official UN estimate, as cited in Andrijana Perković Paloš, "Operacija 'Oluja' u radovima američkih i britanskih autora," in Časopis za Suvremenu Povijest, No. 3 (2015), p. 580.

**10.** "Dodik: Nećemo zaboraviti i nećemo dozvoliti da se ponovi 'Oluja," *Nezavisne Novine,* (August 4, 2022), retrieved from https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Necemo-zaboraviti-i-necemo-dozvoliti-da-se-ponovi-Oluja/729705; "Dodik: Srpski narod neće zaboraviti 'Oluju," *Nezavisne Novine,* (August 4, 2022), retrieved August 11, 2022, from https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Srpski-narod-nikada-nece-zaboraviti-Oluju/729627.

**11.** Steven Pifer, "Honoring Neither the Letter Nor the Law," *Brookings*, (March 7, 2014), retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/honoring-neither-the-letter-nor-the-law/.

**12.** Jack Nelson, "Ukraine Agrees to Give Up Its Nuclear Arsenal, Clinton Says," *Los Angeles Times,* (January 11, 1994), retrieved from https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpn-1994-01-11-mn-10675-story.html.

13. Danijel Kovačević, "Bosnia[n] Serbs Vow to Block NATO Accession Plan," *Balkan Insight*, (December 15, 2017), retrieved May 29, 2022, from https://balkaninsight.com/2017/12/15/bosniaserbs-oppose-nato-acession-bid-12-15-2017/.

**14.** Eldar Dizdarević, "Serbian President Vučić Reins in Dodik to Calm Situation in Bosnia," *bne IntelliNews* (October 25, 2021), retrieved from https://www.intellinews.com/serbian-president-vucic-reins-in-dodik-to-calm-situation-in-bosnia-and-herzegovina.

**15.** "Bosnian Serb Leader Dodik Says Ukraine War Has Delayed Secession Plan," *U.S. News*, (June 6, 2022), retrieved June 11, 2022, from https://www. usnews.com/news/world/articles/2022-06-06/ bosnian-serb-leader-dodik-says-ukraine-warhas-delayed-secession-plan.

**16.** "US Sanctions Bosnian Serb Leader Milorad Dodik over Corruption," *Deutsche Welle*, (May 1, 2022), retrieved from https://www.dw.com/en/ US-sanctions-bosnian-serb-leader-milorad-dodik-over-corruption/a-60342818, p. 2.

**17.** As quoted in Dušan Stojanović, "Serbia Ignores EU Sanctions, Secures Gas Deal with Putin," *ABC News*, (May 29, 2022), retrieved June 11, 2022, from https://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory/serbia-ignores-eu-sanctions-secures-

gas-deal-putin-85052056, p. 1; See also, "Außerst günstig:' Serbien macht Gas-Deal mit Putin fix," *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, (May 30, 2022), retrieved June 11, 2022, from https://www.sueddeutsche. de/politik/serbien-russland-erdgas-1.5594275.

**18.** Ann Smith, "Russian 'Soft Influence' in Serbia Fuels Media War against Ukraine," *bne IntelliNews*, (February 6, 2022), retrieved from https://www.intellinews.com/russian-soft-influence-in-serbia-fuels-media-war-against-ukraine-234140, p. 1.

**19.** As quoted in "Serbia Won't Join Sanctions against Russia," *bne IntelliNews*, (February 25, 2022), retrieved from https://www.intellinews. com/serbia-won-t-join-sanctions-against-russia-236235/?source=russia, p. 1.

**20.** As quoted in Clare Nuttall, "Serbia Won't Abandon Russia as West Mulls Ever-Tighter Sanctions," *bne IntelliNews*, (April 15, 2022), retrieved from https://www.intellinews.com/serbia-won-t-abandon-russia-as-west-mulls-ever-tighter-sactions-241591/?source=serbia.

**21.** "Russian Ambassador Raises Possibility of Opening Military Base in Serbia," *IntelliNews Pro*, (August 9, 2022), retrieved August 9, 2022, from https://pro.intellinews.com/russian-ambassa-dor-raises-possibility-of-opening-military-base-in-serbia-252955/?source=kosovo.

**22.** As quoted in "Rift Opens within Serbian Government over Position on Russia," *bne Intel-liNews*, (August 26, 2022), retrieved September 2, 2022, from https://www.bne.eu/rift-opens-with-in-serbian-government-over-position-on-russia-254666/, p. 2. See also, Danijela Luković and Lana Gedošević, "Šok u Moskvi: Srbija ni de čuje za Rusku vojnu bazu, okreće se saradnji sa Zapadom," *Blic*, (August 16, 2022), retrieved September 3, 2022, from https://www.blic.rs/vesti/politika/sok-u-moskvi-srbija-ni-da-cuje-za-rusku-vojnu-bazu-okrece-se-saradnji-sa-zapadom/96f49wp, p. 1.

**23.** "Serbians Divided over Response to Ukraine Invasion but Most Back Neutrality," *bne IntelliNews*, (March 30, 2022), retrieved from https:// www.intellinews.com/serbians-divided-over-response-to-ukraine-invasion-but-most-back-neutrality-239732/?source=serbia, p. 1.

**24.** Nuttall, "Serbia Won't Abandon Russia as West Mulls Ever-Tighter Sanctions," p. 4.

**25.** Smith, "Russian 'Soft Influence' in Serbia Fuels Media War Against Ukraine," p. 5.

**26.** See a short extract from the march, *You-Tube*, retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=6S95U61RGv4.

**27.** "Protest protiv rata u Beogradu: Sačuvajmo Život," *Vreme*, (March 20, 2022), retrieved from https://www.vreme.com/vesti/protest-protiv-ra-ta-u-beogradu-sacuvajmo-zivot/, pp. 1-2.

**28.** "Protest protiv rata u Beogradu," p. 3. For a short video about Russian women against the war, see https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uHz PrayS8dU.

**29.** "Serbia's New Chinese Anti-aircraft System Fuels Fears of Balkan Arms Race," *bne IntelliNews*, (April 14, 2022), retrieved from https://www.intellinews.com/serbia-s-new-chinese-anti-aircraft-system-fuels-fears-of-balkan-arms-race-241469/?service=albania, pp. 1-2.

**30.** "Russia-Ukraine War: Lavrov Forced to Cancel Serbia Visit," *Al Jazeera*, (June 6, 2022), retrieved June 11, 2022, from https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2022/6/6/russia-ukraine-war-lavrov-forcedto-cancel-serbia-visit, p. 3.

**31.** "Kurti: 'Bondstil' sa neograničenim rokom trajanja," *Vreme*, (May 23, 2022), retrieved from https://www.vreme.com/vesti/kurti-bondstil-sa-neogranicenim-rokom-trajanja-, p. 1; Valentina Dimitrievska, "Kosovo Asks for Speeded Up NATO Accession, Permanent US Military Base," *IntelliNews Pro*, (February 28, 2022), retrieved from https:// pro.intellinews.com/kosovo-asks-for-speeded-up-nato-accession-permanent-us-military-base-236440/?source=kosovo, p. 1.

**32.** "Kosovo's PM Kurti Urges EU, NATO to Make Membership Process Easier," *IntelliNews Pro*, (March 9, 2022), retrieved from https://pro.intellinews.com/kosovo-s-pm-kurti-urges-eu-natoto-make-membership-process-easier-237400/?source=kosovo. **33.** "Kosovo's Foreign Minister Says Pristina to Apply for EU Membership This Year," *IntelliNews Pro*, (April 26, 2022), retrieved from https://pro. intellinews.com/kosovo-s-foreign-minister-sayspristina-to-apply-for-eu-membership-this-year-242570/?source=kosovo.

**34.** See, "Srbija i Rusija u tabloidnom ogledalu," *Vreme*, (May 5, 2022), retrieved from https://www. vreme.com/vreme/4592352.

**35.** Mladen Lakić, "Bosnian Serbs to Introduce Mandatory Religious Education," *Balkan Insight*, (April 12, 2018), retrieved from https:// balkaninsight.com/2018/04/12/bosnian-serbsmull-for-mandatory-religion-classes-04-11 2018/#:~:text=Bosnian%20Serb%20leader%20 Milorad%20Dodik,of%20Republika%20Srpska% 20from%20September, p. 2,

**36.** "Bosnia's Serb Leader Dodik Unveils Plans to Dismantle 'Failed Country,"" *France 24 News*, (October 22, 2021), retrieved from https://www. france24.com/en/live-news(20212022-bosnia-sserb-leader-dodik-unveils-plans-to-dismantlefailed-country, p. 2.

**37.** "Bosnia's Serb Leader Dodik Unveils Plans to Dismantle 'Failed Country," p. 3.

**38.** Richard Kraemer, "Serbia on the Edge," *Foreign Policy Research Institute*, (March 23, 2022), retrieved from https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/ 03/serbia-on-the-edge/, p. 2.

**39.** See, Michael Eltchaninoff, *Inside the Mind of Vladimir Putin*, (Boston: Longman, 2011); Nina L. Khrushcheva, "Inside Vladimir Putin's Mind: Looking Back in Anger," *World Affairs*, Vol. 177, No. 2 (July/August 2014), pp. 17-24.